


















speak via the Council’s web site
https://www.valeofglamorgan.gov.uk/en/our_council/Council-
Structure/Public-Participation-at-Council-Meetings.aspx
, a procedural note relating to the format of the meeting
and a guide to public speaking at the meeting is also
available.

The report will be available on the Council’s website
from 5pm on the 8th January 2024 –
https://www.valeofglamorgan.gov.uk/en/our_council/Council-
Structure/minutes,_agendas_and_reports/minutes,_agendas_and_reports.aspx

Please don’t hesitate to contact me regarding this
matter.

Consider the environment. Please don't print this e-mail
unless you really need to.

Ystyriwch yr amgylchedd. Peidiwch ag argraffu'r neges
hon oni bai fod gwir angen.

Visit our Website at www.valeofglamorgan.gov.uk

Ewch i'n gwefan yn www.bromorgannwg.gov.uk

Find us on Facebook / Cewch ddod o hyd i ni ar
Facebook

Follow us on Twitter / Dilynwch ni ar Twitter

Correspondence is welcomed in Welsh or English /
Croesewir Gohebiaeth yn y Gymraeg neu yn Saesneg



From:
To: Godfrey, Russell E (Cllr); 
Subject: RE: Proposed changes to public rights of way Whitehall farm
Date: 16 January 2025 11:41:17

Dear Cllr Godfrey,
 
Thank you for your email.
 
I acknowledge receipt and I will add this to the written representations for the PROW
meeting on 22nd.
 

 FYI.
 
Kind regards, 
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Find us on Facebook / Cewch ddod o hyd i ni ar Facebook
Follow us on Twitter / Dilynwch ni ar Twitter
 
Correspondence is welcomed in Welsh or English / Croesewir Gohebiaeth yn y Gymraeg neu yn
Saesneg.
 
From: Godfrey, Russell E (Cllr) <regodfrey@valeofglamorgan.gov.uk> 
Sent: 16 January 2025 10:21
To: 
Subject: Proposed changes to public rights of way Whitehall farm
 
Dear 
 
I am  writing to you with regards to the above application, which is on the agenda of sub

committee on 22nd January.
I fully support this application, for the following reasons :
It will provide safe route over a wide area for Horse riders, off road cyclists, and walkers,that
have been agreed with local landowners, which only be a positive step forward for those who
like to enjoy the countryside in the Vale of Glamorgan.
 
Best regards
 
Russell



 
Russell Godfrey
Councillor
Elected Member - Wenvoe Ward
Vale of Glamorgan Council / Cyngor Bro Morgannwg
mob / sym: 
e-mail / e-bost: regodfrey@valeofglamorgan.gov.uk
 
 
Consider the environment. Please don't print this e-mail unless you really need to.
Ystyriwch yr amgylchedd. Peidiwch ag argraffu'r neges hon oni bai fod gwir angen.
 
Visit our Website at www.valeofglamorgan.gov.uk
Ewch i'n gwefan yn www.bromorgannwg.gov.uk
 
Find us on Facebook / Cewch ddod o hyd i ni ar Facebook
Follow us on Twitter / Dilynwch ni ar Twitter
 
Correspondence is welcomed in Welsh or English / Croesewir Gohebiaeth yn y Gymraeg neu yn
Saesneg.
 



















Road 52 is listed on the Definitive Statement, but due to a Council oversight it was not 

transferred to the Definitive Map. Has the sub committee being given access to this 

evidence? Given that the absence of Cart Road 52 from the Definitive Map is an admitted 

and documented Council mistake, or oversight, why has the Vale of Glamorgan Council not 

make good this mistake, by seeking an amendment to the Definitive Map?  

3. Legislation.  

(i) Paragraph 1.1 of the ‘Proposed changes to the Public Rights of Way network in the vicinity of 

Whitehall Farm, Wenvoe’, (‘the Report’) refers to the Natural Environment and Rural 

Communities Act (‘NERC’) 2006 extinguishing vehicular rights. However, ‘NERC’ contains a 

number of exceptions, which arguable apply to Cart Road 52, for example section 67(2) (a) 

excepts ways that have been lawfully used more by motor vehicles than by other users in 

the five years preceding 2 May 2006; section 67(2) (e) excepts from extinguishment ways 

that had been in long use by mechanically propelled vehicles before 1930. Why have these 

exceptions not been considered by the Vale of Glamorgan Council?  

(ii) Local opinion suggests that it is strongly arguable that Cart Road 52 is owned by the Trustees 

of the Wenvoe Castle Estate, in which case, they are legally able to permit motorised 

vehicles to use the Cart Road and only they can seek to prevent users from journeying along 

the Cart Road. There is no suggestions whatsoever that the current Trustees of the Wenvoe 

Castle Estate intend to obstruct and or seek to regulate the use by any users of Cart Road 52. 

Therefore, I respectfully suggest that the use of section 26 of the Highways Act 1980 is not 

appropriate.  Indeed, there is nothing to suggest that the public’s right to use the Cart Road 

needs to be protected by the Authority.       

 

4. Historically, Cart Road 52 was the main trade road serving the various properties, estate offices 

and small holdings owned by Wenvoe Castle Estate. It was travelled by mechanically propelled 

vehicles, such as steam rollers and tractors, Wenvoe Castle Estate employees, farm labourers, 

quarrymen to attend work, local trades people such as shopkeepers, the wheelwright, 

blacksmith, coffin maker and undertaker, together with local people travelling between Barry, 

Wenvoe, Twyn yr odyn, Saint Lythans, the Saint Lythans Downs and Cardiff. It was the main 

route villagers took to attend the local Churches and Chapels and to visit the local public houses, 

particularly when different Councils had different prohibition rules. From the 1930s motor cars 

frequented the Cart Road as a direct route between Twyn yr odyn and St Lythans and Wenvoe.  

During the 1980s large sections of the community drove up and down Cart Road 52 in order to 

visit the then owner of Whitehall, ’ ‘pick your own’ fruit and Christmas 

tree fields. 

  

5. ‘If it ain’t broke, don’t fix it’. Cart Road 52 has been freely used by local people since at least the 

early 19th century; they travelled on foot, by bicycle, on horseback and by horse and cart. 

Additionally Cart Road 52 has been used by motor propelled vehicles, motorised vehicles, steam 

rollers, tractors, trucks and cars for one hundred years or more. Throughout my lifetime, I have 

witnessed Cart Road 52 being regularly and routinely shared by motorised vehicles, cyclists, 

horse riders and walkers. Motor vehicles use it to quickly travel between St Lythans/Twyn yr 

odyn and Wenvoe and to avoid the traffic jams along Old Port Road and Port Road.  To my 

knowledge, there has never been a collision or incident involving the various types of users.  

 

6. What is the rationale for seeking to regulate and/or change the status of Cart Road 52 now? 





(i) In paragraph 2.6, i) ‘The Report’ states ‘the new bridleway would provide a substantial 

benefit to walkers, cyclists and horse riders in the local community’, but fails to identify the 

‘substantial benefit’. I submit that those who use Cart Road 52 will gain very little, if any, 

additional benefit in their use of Cart Road 52 if it becomes a bridleway. Cart Road 52 has 

been shared by a variety of users for centuries and to my knowledge no safety concerns 

have been raised to date. I submit that the proposed bridleway offers no greater 

convenience and that there will be no improvement in users’ enjoyment of the route.  

(ii) If the proposal is approved, although those who use motorised vehicles, tractors etc., will no 

longer be able to drive between Pound Lane and Saint Lythans Road or vice versa (points A 

to D of Appendix 3 of ‘the Report’), landowners with land and/or properties along the track 

will continue to be able to drive along the Cart Road, although they may only be able to 

access their land and/or properties from Saint Lythans Road rather than Pound Lane or vice 

versa because of the unlawful obstruction at Point B of Appendix 3 of ‘the Report’. The 

bridleway will not be vehicle free; it will still be shared by walkers, horse riders, cyclists and 

motorised vehicles and therefore the enjoyment of the public and residents in the area will 

not be improved.  

(iii) If the proposal is approved, many walkers who join the Valeways walks or Millennium trail 

from Twyn yr odyn and/or visitors to the Quarrymen’s Memorial at Twyn yr odyn, will not be 

able to park, as they currently do, along Cart Road 52 (between Points C and D of Appendix 3 

of ‘the Report’). Nor will visitors to the local Shoots or Hunts be able to park along the Cart 

Road. The proposal therefore is less convenient and reduces the enjoyment of the public 

and residents in the area.        

(iv) It is my understanding that at present, whether as an ‘highway not maintainable at public 

expense’ or a ‘byway open to all traffic’, restricted byway or private road, the cost of 

maintaining Cart Road 52 falls to Whitehall and other properties fronting the Cart Road. I 

appreciate that there is considerable advantage to these landowners in passing legal and 

financial responsibility for Cart Road 52 to the Vale of Glamorgan Council, but I question 

whether this is a reasonable or appropriate use of tax payers’ funds and whether any 

identified benefit to the public or local community justifies the expense.    

(v) In paragraph 2.6 i) ‘the Report’ states that the new bridleway will be ‘an integral link in the 

Great Glamorgan Way promoted route, providing a resource to people from further afield.’ 

The Great Glamorgan Way is described in paragraph 5.1 of ‘the Report’ as ‘a circular horse 

riding and cycling route’. However, as conceded in paragraph 1.5 of ‘the Report’, the 

proposed section of the Great Glamorgan Way (unlawfully diverted) Footpath 25 (Points C to 

B of Appendix 5A of ‘the Report’), runs from Cart Road 52 to Bryn Lodge, 0.1 miles, and then 

reaches a ‘dead end’ (at Point B of Appendix 5A of ‘the Report’), because the footpath which 

traverses Bryn Lodge land (marked ‘Path (um) on Appendix 3 of ‘the Report’) is a 

(permissive) footpath only, not a bridleway, and Footpath 17 which runs from Bryn Lodge 

passes Burdenshill Farm and continues towards Wenvoe Castle Golf Club is also a footpath, 

with Private Road signs etc., erected and enforced by .   It may be that 

Cart Road 52 and Footpath 25 (as diverted or otherwise) will eventually form part of a Great 

Glamorgan Way circular route, but at present they do not. Future plans for the Great 

Glamorgan Way are not referred in ‘the Report’ and therefore should not be considered and 

taken into account by the sub committee when considering these proposals. 

(vi) Comment. If this proposal is approved by the sub committee, I ask that they insist that the 

Vale of Glamorgan Council require that the owners of Whitehall remove the gate and stile 

currently unlawfully obstructing Cart Road 52 at Point B of Appendix 3 of ‘the Report’, so 

that the proposed bridleway can follow the historical route of the Cart Road (unfortunately 



this is not clearly shown on any of the Appendices to ‘the Report’, but hopefully it can be 

pointed out to the sub committee at the meeting). This will avoid the need for the bridleway 

to deviate off the section of the Cart Road (staring at point B of Appendix 3 of ‘the Report’) 

presently trespassed upon by the owners of Whitehall,  onto land actually owned by 

Whitehall and thus avoid the need for any part of the proposed bridleway to be a permissive 

route. This is a negotiation that should take place between the landowner, the owners of 

Whitehall who unlawfully erected the obstructing gate and stile and the Vale of Glamorgan 

Council now. If the Vale of Glamorgan Council wish to downgrade Cart Road 52 to a 

bridleway, and the path of that proposed bridleway is unlawfully obstructed, this is not a 

private matter, it is a public matter for the Council to address with the landowner and the 

offending party.   

 

 

Footpath 56 

8. Background. Footpath 56 was unlawfully blocked at point B of Appendix 4A of ‘the Report’ and 

diverted (as shown between points B, C, D to E of Appendix 4A of ‘the Report’), by the new 

owners of Whitehall on or about June 2021. There was local outcry and numerous complaints 

were made to the Vale of Glamorgan Council. Following a site visit and an inspection of a barn 

(near point B of Appendix 4B of ‘the Report’) in February 2022, the Vale of Glamorgan Council, 

made a Closure and Diversion Order in respect of Footpath 56, which came into force on 14 

February 2022. This was stated to be in order ‘to prevent dangers to pedestrians while 

demolition & reconstruction work is carried out.’ (NOM-Temp-Footpath-Wenvoe-No-2556.pdf ) 

The Order was ‘for a maximum period of six Months or until the works are completed whichever 

is the earlier.’ The Order expired on or about August 2022; it was not renewed and the owners 

of Whitehall did not apply for a diversion order, and yet Footpath remains obstructed and 

diverted, as described above. Save for a period of 6 months in 2022, Footpath 56 has been 

unlawfully obstructed and diverted by the landowner since June 2021.  To my untrained eye no 

demolition and/or reconstruction work whatsoever has taken place to improve the safety of the 

former barn. The local community questions why, despite repeated requests from walkers and 

walking groups, the Vale of Glamorgan Council have failed to take enforcement action against 

the owners of Whitehall.  

9. Footpath 56 runs from the corner of Walston Road/Tarrws Lane to Whitehall (Points A to B of 

Appendix 4B of ‘the Report’), crosses and/or joins Cart Road 52 (at Point B of Appendix 4B of 

’the Report’) and/or joins Footpath 25 (at Point B of Appendix 5B of ‘the Report’). Footpath 56 is 

a narrow track, running alongside the quarry face (see Appendix 4B of ‘the Report’), with steep 

inclines blind bends. It is difficult to imagine how it can be safely and cost effectively converted 

to a bridleway.    

10. Winners and losers?  

i. As a walker I would be extremely fearful of using Footpath 56 if it becomes a bridleway, as 

the steep incline and sharp bends makes it likely the cyclists will descend the track unseen 

and at speed and horses may slip and/or react dangerously to other users such as cyclists, 

pushchair users and dogs. Indeed the proposed diversion/different alignment incorporates 

even more inclines and blind corners (Points B, C, D to E of Appendix 4A of ‘the Report’).  

ii. Paragraph 2.7 of ‘the Report’ states that a bridleway will provide ‘a much needed off road 

link onto the broader network’. The proposed bridleway will be only approximately 0.1 of a 

mile in length (Points A to E of Appendix 4A of ‘the Report’). Moreover, from the Tarrws 



Lane end of Footpath 56 (Point A of Appendix 4B of ‘the Report’) it is less than 0.4 miles to 

the Pound Lane end of Cart Road 52 (Point A of Appendix 3 of ‘the Report’), which is already 

accessible to cyclists and horse riders in the local community and which already provides an 

‘off road link onto the broader network.’  

iii. Walkers, (nor indeed Cyclists, horse riders and others, if a decision is made to convert 

Footpath 56 from a footpath to a bridleway) gain absolutely no benefit from Footpath 56 

being diverted away from Whitehall. In fact an existing flat section of the path (between 

Point B of Appendix 4A of ‘the Report’ and Point B of Appendix 4B of ‘the Report’) becomes 

another section of steep incline and blind bends (between Points B and E of Appendix 4A of 

‘the Report’).   

iv. According to the Response to 01c listed in ‘the Report’, ‘the proposed bridleway …is 

available as a permissive route only’, so it could be removed by the landowners at will. How 

can this be argued to be for the benefit, enjoyment or convenience of the public and 

residents in the area?    

v. Presently the owners of Whitehall are responsible for the maintenance of Footpath 56.  I 

submit that it is neither in the interest of the local communities nor wider public interest, for 

a landowner who has unlawfully obstructed and diverted an ancient, well establish and well 

used footpath for more than three years, to seemingly be rewarded, by having a footpath 

diverted away from his property and furthermore be allowed to offload the costs of its 

maintenance to the Vale of Glamorgan Council.  

vi. I suggest that the costs involved in creating, maintaining and managing a safe bridleway to 

replace Footpath 52, outweigh any assumed benefits to the local community and/or cyclists 

and horse riders from the wider community. 

 

11. Alternative options. If a bridlepath is deemed necessary, I suggest that the sub committee refer 

this issue back to the Marcus Goldsworthy, so that alternative, more cost effective and safer 

options are considered.  For example, Footpath 30 (Appendix 1 of ‘the Report’), which begins at 

the same point at Walston Road/Tarrws Lane as Footpath 56 (Point A of Appendix 4A of ‘the 

Report’) could be adopted as a bridleway. This could either exit onto the old quarry access road 

(just before Footpath 31, Appendix 1 of ‘the Report’) , or perhaps the Vale of Glamorgan Council 

could come to an arrangement with Cemex/Breedon to continue a bridlepath through the newly 

landscaped quarry (just before Footpath 31, Appendix 1 of ‘the Report’), exiting near the 

Quarrymen’s memorial on Footpath 69 (Appendix 1 of ‘the Report’). An alternative that may be 

more controversial, would be create a bridleway over the entire length of Footpath 30, exiting in 

front of Hill Terrace. This wold be a straight, level route, with no blind bends etc., and all users 

would be able to easily see each other from a clear distance and share the route safely. 

Furthermore, significant sections of Footpath 30 cross land already in the ownership of the Vale 

of Glamorgan Council.    

 

Footpath 25. 

12. Background. Unfortunately, on or about November 2021, Footpath 25 was unlawfully 

obstructed and blocked (at Point B of Appendix 5B of ’the Report’) by the new owners of 

Whitehall; barbed wire was placed across the stile at the Whitehall end making it dangerous and 

unusable.  



13. The owners of Whitehall inform that they intend to join a water main and apply for overhead 

power lines to be moved and therefore will shift the path of footpath 25 from, more or less, the 

centre line of the field to the side of the field (Points B to A of Appendix 5B of ‘the Report’).Again 

there is a general public outcry and numerous complaints to the Vale of Glamorgan Council.    

14. Following a site visit in February 2022, the Vale of Glamorgan Council, made a Closure and 

Diversion Order which came into force on 14 February 2022, in respect of Footpath 25 

(alongside the Footpath 56 Order). The reason for the specific closure and diversion of Footpath 

25 is not stated in the Order. (NOM-Temp-Footpath-Wenvoe-No-2556.pdf) The Order was ‘for a 

maximum period of six Months or until the works are completed whichever is the earlier.’ The 

Order expired on or about August 2022; it was not renewed and the owners of Whitehall did not 

apply for a diversion order, and yet Footpath 25 remains obstructed (between Points B and A of 

Appendix 5B of ‘the Report’ and diverted (as shown on Appendix 5A of ‘the Report’). Save for a 

period of 6 months in 2022, Footpath 25 has been unlawfully obstructed and diverted by the 

landowner since November 2021.  The local community questions why, despite repeated 

requests from walkers and walking groups, the Vale of Glamorgan Council have failed to take 

enforcement action against the owners of Whitehall. The local community also questions why it 

is necessary to divert Footpath 25. There is no justification for such a diversion.  

15. Paragraph 1.5 of ‘the Report’ states that ‘Footpath No. 25 is a continuation of Footpath No. 56’. 

Historically this is not correct. Footpath 56 was a footpath used by quarrymen when the quarries 

were operational.  Footpaths 25 (and 26b, which was unlawfully diverted from its original path in 

the early 1980s onto the ‘Track’ marked on Appendix 5B of ‘the Report’) were footpaths used to 

access Bryn Lodge, the former hunting lodge of the Wenvoe Castle Estate (before the access 

road (marked ‘Track’ on Appendix 5B of ‘the Report’) between Cart Road 52 and Bryn Lodge was 

built)). There is no reason for footpath 56 and 25 to be aligned; the former served the quarries 

and the latter Bryn Lodge.  Both independently join and cross Cart Road 52.  

16. Winner and losers?   

i. Footpath 25 is a beautiful footpath which, as can be seen from Appendix 5B of ‘the Report’, 

exits Cart Road 52 at Point B of Appendix 5B of ‘the Report’, directly in front of Whitehall, 

crosses an open field, reaches a small hill with views and enters a small area of woodland 

before reaching the permissive footpath through Bryn Lodge (marked ‘Path (um)’ on 

Appendix 3 of ‘the Report’. It is described in the Response to objection 4 of ‘the Report’ as 

an ‘extended view’. It is a popular and well used path. The area of woodland has recently 

been almost completely destroyed.  

ii. The (already constructed) proposed diverted track (Appendix %A of ‘the Report’) is narrow, 

at the edge of the field, over rough scalpings, uncomfortable for walkers and unsuitable for 

horses and cyclists and enclosed between fences topped with barbed wire. In terms of 

enjoyment, there is no comparison between Footpath 25 and the proposed (and already 

constructed) diverted route. The former is through an open field in the countryside, the 

latter is akin to a prison walkway. 

iii. As a result of objections to the proposed diversion of Footpath 25 and/or the 

unpleasantness of the (already constructed) proposed diverted Footpath 25, even more 

people in the local community and those from further afield are choosing to avoid the 

diverted route and walk instead along the track (marked ‘track’ on Appendix 5B of ‘the 

Report’) which leads from Cart Road 52 and ends at Bryn Lodge. In effect, this means that 

the ‘track’ is now replacing unlawfully closed and diverted Footpath 26b and unlawfully 

closed and diverted Footpath 25. This is a direct consequence of the proposed diversion and 

grossly unfair to the owners of Bryn Lodge for whom the ‘track’ is the only vehicular access 

road to their home.    



iv. The proposed diverted footpath shown on Appendix 5A of ‘the Report’ is a ‘permissive’ path 

only and could be taken away by the owners of Whitehall at any time.   

v. The newly constructed, fenced in, diverted path shown o Appendix 5A of ‘the Report’ is so 

narrow, that there is insufficient rooms for walkers, horse riders and cyclists to safely pass. 

vi. The true rote of Footpath 25 (as shown on Appendix 5B of ‘the Report’) is directly in the 

sight line of Whitehall. Shunting it to the side of the field, gives the owners of Whitehall a 

clear view/sight line and the possibility of developing the land. However, I suggest that the 

loss of enjoyment to walkers far outweighs the benefits to the landowners. 

vii. As stated in paragraph 7(v) above, the Great Glamorgan Way is described in paragraph 5.1 of 

‘the Report’ as ‘a circular horse riding and cycling route’. However, as conceded in paragraph 

1.5 of ‘the Report’, the proposed Footpath 25 section of the Great Glamorgan Way, runs 

from Cart Road 52 to Bryn Lodge, 0.1 miles, and then reaches a ‘dead end ‘at Point B of 

Appendix 5A of ‘the Report’,  because the footpath which traverses Bryn Lodge land is a 

(permissive) footpath only (marked ‘Path (um)’ on Appendix 3 of ‘the Report’), not a 

bridleway, and footpath 17 which runs from Bryn Lodge and passes Burdenshill Farm 

towards Wenvoe Castle Golf Club is also a  footpath, not a bridleway with Private Road signs 

etc., erected and strictly enforced by . It may be that Cart Road 52 and 

Footpath 25 (as diverted or otherwise) will eventually form part of a Great Glamorgan Way 

circular route, but at present they do not. Future plans for the Great Glamorgan Way are not 

referred in ‘the Report’ and therefore should not be considered and taken into account by 

the sub committee when considering these proposals, as the public have not been allowed 

an opportunity to comment on them.  

viii. However, promoting the unlawfully diverted Footpath 25 as part of the Great Glamorgan 

Way and impliedly encouraging cyclists and horse riders to use it, will inevitably cause some 

issues for the elderly owners of Bryn Lodge, who have owned their property for almost 30 

years. The elderly owners of Bryn Lodge have already faced verbal abuse, criminal damage 

and threats of physical abuse from aggressive riders and cyclists, already insisting that they 

have a right to use the permissive footpath which crosses Bryn Lodge land.  One can be 

certain that if this proposal is approved, even more riders/cyclists will attempt to forcefully 

continue their journeys onto Footpath 17, through the garden of Bryn Lodge, leaving the 

elderly owners of Bryn Lodge, as the first line of defence, at significant risk of harm.  The 

permissive footpath is within about a metre of Bryn Lodges’ front window.  Any demands for 

more land, privacy and security etc., by the new owners of Whitehall should not outweigh 

the safety, well-being, privacy and security of the long standing owners of Bryn Lodge. 

Furthermore, I would strongly suggest, having been warned of the dangers faced by the 

owners of Bryn Lodge, exacerbated by these recent proposals of the Vale of Glamorgan 

Council and the ongoing unlawful diversion of Footpath 25, the Vale of Glamorgan Council 

are under a duty of care towards the owners of Bryn Lodge.  

ix. Presently the owners of Whitehall are responsible for the maintenance of Footpath 25.  I 

submit that it is neither in the interest of the local communities nor wider public interest, for 

a landowner who has unlawfully obstructed and diverted an ancient, well establish and well 

used footpath for more than three years, to seemingly be rewarded by having a footpath 

diverted out of the sight line of his property, and furthermore be allowed to offload the 

costs of its maintenance to the Vale of Glamorgan Council.      

x. Comment. If this proposal is approved, I respectfully ask the Committee to consider and 

implement plans to protect the owners of Bryn Lodge, so that they may safely use the ‘track’ 

from Cart Road 52 to Bryn Lodge to access their property AND most importantly to ensure, 



as far as is reasonably possible, that they are not regularly confronted with cyclists and/or 

horse riders trespassing through their garden.    

Conclusion 

17. I submit that there are obvious and significant financial and other benefits to the owners of 

Whitehall if these proposals, or indeed any part of these proposals are approved, and suggest 

that the sub committee should be extremely wary of rewarding a landowner who, in my opinion,  

has abused the system by unlawfully blocking, obstructing and diverting footpaths for a 

significant period of time, to the detriment and chagrin of the local community and users of 

footpaths 25, 56 and Cart Road 52 from the wider community, and landowners with fields 

and/or property in the vicinity of Whitehall . 

18. Furthermore, the proposals are costly. There are very limited identifiable, tangible benefits to 

any users of Cart Road 52 or Footpaths 25 and 56. There are also valid safety concerns. The 

proposed changes are not more convenient and indeed reduce, rather than increase the 

enjoyment of the public and residents in the area. The ‘permissive’ sections of the proposals are 

a major concern to users’ long term enjoyment of the routes.   

19. Moreover, we already have well loved, well-trodden, historic footpaths and a Cart Road which 

has been open to and enjoyed by motorists, horse riders, cyclists and walkers for generations. 

The only difference in recent years is that an errant landowner has chosen to unlawfully obstruct 

and divert the footpaths. However, the Vale of Glamorgan Council has existing powers to resolve 

these issues, for example, by commencing enforcement proceedings as requested by many in 

the local community; that is what will significantly and immediately improve the convenience 

and enjoyment of the footpaths for the public and local residents.  

20. Currently, Cart Road 52 is unlawfully blocked, but as ‘the Report’ states that is ‘a private matter 

for discussion between those affected.’ These proposals, as they stand, will not result in the 

removal in the unlawful obstruction of Cart Road 52, rather they will sanction the unlawful 

obstruction and reward the offending, trespassing party.       

 

21. Footnote. No notices have been posted in the vicinity of the proposed changes advertising these 

proposals to users of the Cart Road or Footpaths. Furthermore, a request to defer the sub 

committee meeting to allow local residents to discuss the proposals and raise concerns at the 

next Wenvoe Community Council meeting, which takes place on 23 January 2025, has been 

rejected by the Vale of Glamorgan Council. The Council also rejected an invitation made by Vale 

Councillor Jonathan Bird and recently repeated by Vale Councillor Russell Godfrey to attend a 

meeting with the local community and other interested parties, such as Valeways, British Horse 

Society and Wenvoe Wheelers to discuss the proposals. 

 

Thank you for taking the time to read and consider my objections.  

 

      19 January 2025      



 

 

 

 

 

 

Dear PROW Committee, 

 

Please see this letter as support of the proposed changes and upgrades of the PROW at 

Whitehall.  I have been a horse owner and rider for 50 years, riding and walking the area of 

Wenvoe, Whitehall, Burdonshill, St Lythans, Twyn-Yr-Odyn, Dyffryn and Wrinstone for the 

past 26 years.  

 

 

 

 

 

The route from St Lythans Road to Pound Lane has always been used as a bridleway, a 

scenic safe route away from traffic, therefore we see no issue in this remaining one officially. 

In fact the horse community can not understand why its only now that its getting designated 

as a bridleway as it’s a very well-known popular one. 

 

The east west route from Walston to Whitehall a hill and currently overgrown alongside the 

old quarry has been used by horses from time to time, so is suitable when cleared as 

planned. This will make a good safe link without the need to use the roads and provide a 

good riding loop with the other bridleways. 

 

The horse community is aware and very supportive of the further permissive routes being 

worked on by the Great Glamorgan Way which I know of from my involvement in the local 

meetings. There is a strange disconnect between Whitehall and Burdonshill where you can 

ride on both but there is a section in the middle that you cannot, so you have a blind route 

east to west, forcing horses to use Old Port Road and St Lythans Road which is a narrow 

blind-bend highway at 60mph. The further planned east west permissive route through 

Wenvoe Wood Burdonshill connected to the Walston Whitehall sections would prevent the 

need for horses on these dangerous roads and provide short or long routes for all walkers, 

cyclists and riders to enjoy. 

 

The horse community is very accustomed to sharing these routes with cyclists, walkers and 

dog-walkers as they have done so for years without issue. The horse riders are looking 

forward to the completion of the Great Glamorgan Way through this area. 

 

Yours faithfully, 

 

 

   



 
 
 

 
 

 

Letter of support regarding Proposed changes to the Public Rights of Way network in the 
vicinity of Whitehall Farm 

Dear Planning Sub-Committee – PROW, 

I fully support the goals of the Great Glamorgan Way (GGW) initiative in providing access for all 

groups/types of users and the connectivity not just locally but a network for users from the broader 

areas. The outdated footpaths in the area which are narrow mud tracks across fields, with styles to 

climb over restricted their use as to the time of year and also the fitness of the user. The new routes 

being 3 to 4 times wider, with an all-weather surface, accessible gates and creation of habitat 

connectivity along their sides provides enjoyment and safety to a greater quantity and type of user. 

We have seen a good increase of users of the route as is evident in the picture. 

 

Their design and location also provide good clarity as to the route of the PROW providing Security, 

Safety and Privacy to both the users and landowners. They also alleviate the instances of accidental 

trespass, arguments between owners and users and livestock issues (dogs in fields of livestock or 

livestock troubling users), things that are not pleasant for both the user and the landowner. A user 



has a single instance and issue for a few minutes as they pass but the landowner has the cumulative 

effects of them all day and every day of the year. 

This increase in ease of use and enjoyment has brought many comments of approval from the users 

as they pass by and we have got to know a lot more people, which we have found to be an enjoyable 

thing ourselves. The initiative and its wider proliferation via presentations and discussions to the 

local groups and landowners has been welcomed by the majority of users, cyclists and horse riders,  

although there have been a couple of diehard walkers that seem to be against change in general, or 

patience for change to happen and then see the results and do not want to share the countryside 

with other types of users, a very selfish and narrow minded approach I feel, when the change is to 

improve access to the countryside for all and not just a few. We have thousands of users per year of 

all groups/types from this and the wider community and it’s a shame to ruin that for a couple of 

diehards.  

Evidence of its success is that three more landowners now have engaged the GGW team offering 

large swathes of their land for public use to provide even further connectivity and enjoyment for all, 

this I see as a huge badge of approval, as historically the opposite was the case. 

Regarding the bridleway from Pound Lane to St Lythans Road and its official adoption and placement 

on the definitive map as such.  This has been used as a bridleway for well over 100 years being 

enjoyed by walkers, cyclist and horses.  I have known it and enjoyed it during the 56 years of my time 

in the area and people of the village have always called it the bridleway. The formal recognition of 

this through these orders give certainty to its future for these users and comfort knowing it is part of 

an approved network.  

Kindest Regards 

 



Hi-
I received the below message over the weekend Best regards 

To whom it may concern 

I would like to express my support of the goals of the Great Glamorgan Way (GGW) initiative which I 
feel would be of great benefit to the area and the public. I have family living in Wenvoe and grew up 
in the area and enjoy returning. Now having a young family of my own we often walk the area and 
enjoy being in nature and observing local birds, wildlife and farm animals, whilst also teaching my 
children to respect the local area. Particularly, the importance of remaining on designated pathways 
to help retain the natural beauty and minimise the disruption to local wildlife. We have seen 
pheasants, rabbits and foxes near the current paths and in the woodland which i think would be 
better protected from roaming ramblers and dogs if there were clear pathways in place as the GGW 
proposes. 
As a runner i enjoy circular routes and think the improved connectivity would help aid route 
planning for users and provide an easier route to follow as the current paths are disjointed in places. 
The all weather surface would also be welcomed to help to reduce risk of injury to users especially 
after spells of bad weather. 
I appreciate those who have given time to researching and preparing the goals and plan for GGW for 
themselves and others to enjoy. Seeing others taking care and consideration in the area has been 
lovely to witness and has resulted in much improvements particularly the quarry path access and 
bridle path. 

Having reviewed the proposed pathways I am pleased to see nothing is being taken away and if 
anything the slight redirection of the pathways improves connections of current footpaths as well as 
benefitting landowners surrounding these areas by improving their privacy. 

Many thanks 

-
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